COMHAIRLE CONTAE ÁTHA CLIATH THEAS
SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL


MEETING OF TERENURE-RATHFARNHAM AREA COMMITTEE 1

Tuesday, 5 June, 2007

HEADED ITEM No. 8

Planning and Development Act 2000

Part 8 Planning and Development Regulations 2001

The Green Route Quality Bus Corridor

(Taylor’s Lane and Grange Road)

Introduction

Part 8 of the Local Government Planning and Development Regulations 2001 outlines the requirements in respect of certain classes of Local Authority Developments.  These regulations apply to the proposed Green Route Quality Bus Corridor (Taylor’s Lane and Grange Road).

The Quality Bus Corridor scheme will consist of the following:

· Changing road markings to omit the central hatching in the existing design and provide a 3 m wide bus lane in one direction.

· Reduce the traffic lane width from 3.5 m to 3.25 m.

· The bus lanes are to be operational between 07.00 hours and 19.00 hours, Monday to Saturday, between Ballyboden Road and Whitechurch Road and, be operational for 24 hours, Monday to Sunday, between Whitechurch Road and Highfield Avenue.

· The provision of approximately 730 m of bus lane in the eastbound direction and 945 m of bus lane in the westbound direction. 

· No changes in the total width of the carriageway or cycle tracks.

· No changes to any of the junction design. 

The intention of the scheme is to:

· Ensure a quick and reliable bus service capable of providing consistent journey times. Hence, improving on bus journey times.

· Make better use of the available road space.

· Establish a high profile identity for bus services using the corridor.

· Form part of a proposed orbital route between Tallaght and Sandyford Area.

The overall impacts of proposal are: 

· The provision of improved facilities for buses. 

· There will be significant time-savings for a large number of bus passengers.

· There will be no significant impact on journey times for general traffic or reduction in capacity.

· There will be no impact on cycle facilities.

Public Consultation Process

The proposal was advertised in the Irish Independent and The Echo in accordance with Part 8 of the Planning and Development Regulations 2001 and was on public display from Thursday 12th April 2007 to Friday 11th May 2007 at:

· South Dublin County Council Offices, County Hall, Tallaght, Dublin 24.

· Whitechurch Library, Taylor’s Lane, Rathfarnham, Dublin 16.

Any person wishing to make a submission or observations with respect to the proposed development, dealing with the proper planning and sustainable development of the area in which the development would be situated was invited to do so. The latest date for the receipt of submissions was before 4:30 p.m. on Friday 25th May 2007.

Written submissions
4 submissions were received as follows:

1. Angela Walsh, 21 Glenmore Court, Ballyboden, Dublin 16.

2. Derek Peppard, Dublin Cycling Campaign (2 submissions).

3. Susan Craven, Management information Co-ordinator, Information Systems, Ballsbridge, Dublin 4.

4. Philip Farrell, Moyville Lawn, Residents Association.

Report on Submissions

1. Ms Angela Walsh

Ms Walsh is delighted to see that the area will have footpaths. 

Response:

Comments noted.

2. Mr Derek Peppard

Mr Peppard raised two points in his submissions:

a. The first submission relates to the westbound off road cycle track from Highfield Avenue to “The Eden” public house. He recommends that the cycle track be brought on road and proceed adjacent to the kerb line with the bus lane as this will provide the full right of way for cyclists when crossing junctions.

b. The second submission also relates to the westbound cycle track at Ballyboden Roundabout. Mr Peppard feels that the cyclists should be directed away from the kerbline, before entering the roundabout. 

Response:

The Quality Bus Network Project Office (QBNPO) is only proposing changes to the road markings of the existing design in order to accommodate bus lanes within the cross section of the designed carriageway. It is not proposing amendments to the cycle tracks as designed and approved by South Dublin County Council. It should be noted, however, that the cycle tracks have been designed to tie into the existing cycle tracks at both the east and west ends of the scheme.

3. Ms Susan Craven

Ms Craven would like to see a new bus service from Rathfarnham to Ballsbridge area where she is currently working. At present she has to use the 15b bus service into town and then take another bus or walk to Ballsbridge. This whole journey takes between 1.5 – 2hrs. 

Response:

The bus lanes are being provided as part of the Quality Bus Network, which is a strategic plan developed by the DTO as part of A Platform for Change 2000-2006.

It is envisaged that with the introduction of bus lanes on this route and the large amount of development in the area, both ongoing and planned, Dublin Bus will provide more buses in order to improve the service.

It should also be noted that this section of the Green Route QBC is the first phase in the development of a QBC which will link the Sandyford Area with Tallaght and will therefore provide the infrastructure necessary to allow the introduction of a much improved bus service to the area. This QBC will also link with the bus lanes on Wyckham Way, which provides a direct link to the LUAS at Dundrum.

4. Mr Philip Farrell

Mr Farrell doesn’t see the need to introduce a bus lane in Taylor’s Lane as he claims that there are not enough buses which currently uses this route. He also commented that if the bus lanes are commissioned then traffic congestion in the area will increase.

Response: 

The bus lanes are being provided as part of the Quality Bus Network, which is a strategic plan developed by the DTO as part of A Platform for Change 2000-2006.

It is envisaged that with the introduction of bus lanes on this route and the large amount of development in the area, both ongoing and planned, Dublin Bus will provide more buses in order to improve the service.

The proposed QBC is designed to be part of the realignment scheme that is currently under construction.The bus lanes are introduced in the scheme to provide improved facilities for existing bus services. These include the scheduled Dublin Bus services and private buses. The QBNPO is proposing to change the road markings only in the existing design and not to change the layout of the traffic lanes as designed. The available road space for vehicles other than buses will not be curtailed as part of the provision of bus priority measures and will therefore have no impact on journey times for general traffic and should reduce congestion by providing an alternative mode of transport for the car.

Summary
The proposed Green Route Quality Bus Corridor (Taylor’s Lane and Grange Road) is in accordance with the 2004-2010 County Development Plan and with the proper planning and development of the area. It is therefore proposed to proceed with the Quality Bus Corridor. The bus priority scheme measures will be designed by the Quality Bus Network Project Office. It is envisaged that 33 % of the total scheme costs (road construction and QBC costs) will be provided under the Dublin Transportation Office Traffic Management Grants Scheme.
It is recommended that the scheme be implemented.
